



MEETING OF THE
 LOUISIANA STUDENT FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE COMMISSION

MINUTES OF MEETING
DATE:
June 21, 2011
TIME

10:30 a.m.
PLACE:
Louisiana Retirement Systems Building


Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr., Commission Chair, called a meeting of the Louisiana Student Financial Assistance Commission to order at 10:43 a.m.

The following members of the Commission were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.


Mr. Patrick Bell



Mr. Warren Gachassin



Dr. Michael Gargano



Mr. Pete Lafleur



Mr. Jimmy Long


Mr. Michael Murphy





Mr. Winfred Sibille


The following members were absent:


Dr. Toya Barnes-Teamer

Mr. Jeffery Ehlinger



Mr. Tony Falterman



Dr. Sandra Harper



Ms. Arlene Hoag



Mr. Myron Lawson



Mr. Richard Maciasz



Mr. Joe Salter



Mr. Victor Stelly



Mr. Stephen Toups


Dr. Larry Tremblay



Eight members were present and this did not represent a quorum; therefore, in accordance with the Meeting Notice, the Chairman called a meeting of the Executive Committee of the Commission to order.

The following members of the Commission’s Executive Committee were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.



Mr. Jimmy Long


The following member was absent:



Dr. Sandra Harper 

Two members were present and this did not represent a quorum.  Mr. Lavigne temporarily appointed Mr. Bell, Dr. Gargano, Mr. Lafleur, Mr. Murphy and Mr. Sibille, effecting a quorum.

The following member of the Louisiana Tuition Trust Authority was present:

 
Ms. Barbara Baier


The following staff members were present: 
  
Ms. Melanie Amrhein

Mr. Brock Avery


Dr. Sujuan Boutte’


Ms. Alice Brown


Mr. Kelvin Deloch


Mr. George Eldredge

Ms. Carol Fulco

Mr. Jack Hart


Ms. Robyn Lively


Mr. Jason McCann


Ms. Suzan Manuel

Mr. Richard Omdal


Ms. Deborah Paul


Ms. Devlin Richard


Mr. David Roberts


Mr. Gus Wales

Ms. Lynda Whittington
Under Introductions and Announcements, Mr. Lavigne welcomed Mr. Warren Gachassin.  

He is the student member representing South Louisiana Community College in Lafayette.  Ms. Amrhein also noted that Mr. Myron Lawson has been appointed to replace Mr. Walter Guidry as a representative of Southern University’s Board of Supervisors.  Mr. Lawson was unable to attend today’s meeting but will be in attendance next month.  Mr. Bell stated that Mr. Lawson has been on Southern University’s Board of Supervisors for many years, is a former member of Alexandria’s City Council and is a State Farm agent in Alexandria.  

The minutes of the May 24, 2011 Commission meeting were presented for review and approval.  Dr. Gargano made a motion to approve.  Mr. Lafleur seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.


Mr. Lavigne offered a public comment period.  There were no comments.
 
Under Program Updates, Mr. Roberts presented the Outreach Report.  Mr. Roberts stated that 21 events were conducted in May 2011 with a total attendance of 2,313.  He explained that one of the highlights of the month was the Financial Literacy for You (FLY) Tour Special Event conducted at the Hilton Hotel in San Antonio, Texas on May 17, 2011.  Mr. Roberts stated the presentation was done at the College Goal Sunday Best Practices Forum for over 100 College Goal Sunday coordinators from around the country.  Mr. Roberts stated the presentation was very well received and that some want to replicate the program in their home states.  
Mr. Roberts stated another highlight of the month was an event conducted at Edna Karr High School in New Orleans.  He noted that two of the four winners (the overall winner and the high school winner) of a poster contest conducted by the Louisiana Jump Start Coalition were from Edna Karr High School.  A START Savings deposit will be made for both with the overall winner receiving a $500 deposit and the high school winner receiving a $100 deposit to their accounts.  Mr. Roberts noted that all four winners will receive START Savings deposits, but to date, only two have opened accounts.      
Mr. Hart presented the Federal Fund and Agency Operating Fund financial statements for the period ending May 31, 2011.  Mr. Hart reported the fund balance of the operating fund is $5.3 million and a fund balance of $8.2 million in the federal fund.  Mr. Hart discussed the operating statement of the federal fund for the federal fiscal year through May 31, 2011.  He stated for the month of May, the agency had a profit of $11,000 and a loss of $1.1 million for the year.  Mr. Hart explained that since the agency no longer guarantees new federal student loans and is not generating revenues from those, this fund will continue to lose money unless a new source of revenue is provided by the US Department of Education.  Mr. Hart stated the agency’s reserve ratio is .67% which is well over the minimum reserve requirement of .25%.  He reviewed the current month and year-to-date net assets of the operating fund for the month of May 2011.  Mr. Hart noted the agency’s increase in net assets before interfund transfers is $150,000 for the month and $147,000 for the year.  Mr. Hart stated the fund ended the month with a loss of $7,000 and a loss of $464,000 for the year.
Dr. Boutte’ presented the GO Grant and Early Start Updates.  Dr. Boutte’ stated that the report shows all of the Early Start billings for the year which is approximately $6 million.  She reported this left the program with a deficit; however, in consort with the Board of Regents, unallocated GO Grant funds were utilized to make Early Start whole.  Dr. Boutte’ explained that summer GO Grant awards were also provided.  
Dr. Boutte’ explained that GO Grant billings continue to come in since the deadline is in July.  She reported that a $297 flat award for GO Grant was provided for students for the summer term.  

Ms. Amrhein noted that there are currently amendments in Senate Finance that could increase the GO Grant and Early Start amounts for next year.

Dr. Boutte’ stated that GO Grant information has been sent to schools for the 2011-12 academic year.  She stated as it currently stands, the award will go from a $900 flat award to a $1,000 flat award.  

Dr. Boutte’ explained that further adjustments have been made to the Early Start Program due to the shortfall encountered this past academic year.  She stated for the first time, schools will receive an allocation for Early Start to ensure the program does not go over budget.  

Mr. Lavigne noted that there is an agenda item which proposes an increase in the amount paid for Early Start from $50 to $100 for the Louisiana Technical College (LTC) campuses.  Mr. Lavigne asked that given the reimbursement rate to the 4-year universities is $100 per credit hour ($300 for a 3 hour course), what is the rationale for increasing the award at the technical colleges to $100?  He noted that there will be a greater disparity at the LTC campuses between the actual tuition that will be charged next year and the reimbursement rate is much greater that at the 4-year schools.  
Ms. Amrhein stated that the Board of Regents explained that the increase was made because the Louisiana Community and Technical College System (LCTCS) Tuition Bill is going through the legislative process and is expected to pass.  She stated the rationale was to have the amounts in place to ensure the schools would be adequately compensated when tuition is increased.  

Dr. Boutte’ noted that another cost saving measure has been added to the Early Start framework this year.  She explained that in order for a student to take any college level course, the student must not need any developmental courses.  The framework previously stated that only seniors could take developmental courses.  She stated that staff will watch the trends for any effects to the overall dollars this year.  

Mr. Eldredge stated a Senate amendment has been introduced that could mean additional funds for Early Start this year.  
Dr. Boutte’ presented the John R. Justice Status Report as of June 13, 2011.  The deadline for submission of applications is June 30, 2011.  Dr. Boutte’ stated that applications have been received for each district.  She explained this is a loan repayment program for an eligible public defender or prosecutor.  The formula in place identifies which applicants have the least ability to repay their student loan.   Dr. Boutte’ stated this is a federal program designed to attract more people to choose to become a public defender or prosecutor.  Dr. Boutte’ commended Loan Operations, IT and Legal staffs for automating the application process.    
Ms. Amrhein presented the TOPS Update by school as of June 2, 2011.  Ms. Amrhein stated that $143.7 million has been expended currently for TOPS for 43,288 students.  
 
Mr. Eldredge discussed the bills which are being considered for this legislative session that affect the role, scope or mission of the agency. 
HB 589 – Chaney & Downs

TOPS:
Changes the TOPS core effective with 2014 graduates to include History of Religion in the group of advanced social studies from which students must earn two units and changes the Fine Arts Survey substitute requirement from two units of Art to one unit of Art.


Mr. Eldredge stated this bill has passed and has been forwarded to the Governor for his 

signature.

SB 50 – Gautreaux

TOPS:
Places a cap on TOPS awards at 90% of the amount paid for the 2010-2011 academic year.  TOPS Performance and Honors stipends will be paid.


Mr. Eldredge stated this bill was Involuntarily Deferred by the Senate Education Committee on May 19, 2011.
SB 138 – Marionneaux

TOPS:
Changes TOPS to a loan forgiveness program beginning with students graduating in 2011-2012.  The current program will continue for students who graduated in 2011 or earlier.


 Mr. Eldredge stated this bill was Involuntarily Deferred by the Senate Education Committee on May 19, 2011.
SB 194 – Jackson

TOPS:
Changes the current TOPS procedure for eliminating students in the event of an appropriation shortfall to a pro rata reduction of the TOPS award so every student receives an award and the total amount of the awards does not exceed the total funds available for awards (Note:  Bill does not provide for how Performance and Honors Award stipends will be handled).

Mr. Eldredge stated this bill was Involuntarily Deferred by the Senate Education 

Committee on May 26, 2011.
HB 390 – Jane Smith

TOPS FUNDING: Constitutional Amendment.  Beginning fiscal year 2011-2012, Treasurer credits the TOPS Fund with 100% of Settlement Agreement (tobacco) proceeds and 1/3 of all investment earning on the investment of the Millennium Trust.  Also requires the Treasurer to credit the TOPS Fund with proceeds received between April 1, 2011 and the effective date of the amendment.

HB 457 – Jane Smith

TOPS FUNDING: Bill contingent on passage of HB 390.  Beginning fiscal year 2011-2012, Treasurer credits the TOPS Fund with 100% of Settlement Agreement (tobacco) proceeds and 1/3 of all investment earnings on the investment of the Millennium Trust.  Also requires the Treasurer to credit the TOPS Fund with proceeds received between April 1, 2011, and the effective date of the amendment.


Mr. Eldredge stated both HB 390 and HB 457 are pending House Floor final passage.
SB 52 – Alario

TOPS FUNDING: Constitutional Amendment.  Beginning fiscal year 2011-2012, Treasurer credits the TOPS Fund with 100% of Settlement Agreement (tobacco) proceeds and 1/3 of all investment earnings on the investment of the Millennium Trust.  Also requires the Treasurer to credit the TOPS Fund with proceeds received between April 1, 2011, and the effective date of the amendment.  Differs from HB 390 and HB 457 in that includes restrictions on appropriations from the TOPS Fund to the amount of the settlement proceeds and earnings of the trust as recognized by the Revenue Estimating Conference.
SB 53 – Alario

TOPS FUNDING: Bill contingent on passage of SB 52.  Beginning fiscal year 2011-2012, Treasurer credits the TOPS Fund with 100% of Settlement Agreement (tobacco) proceeds and 1/3 of all investment earnings on the investment of the Millennium Trust.  Also requires the Treasurer to credit the TOPS Fund with proceeds received between April 1, 2011, and the effective date of the amendment.  Differs from HB 390 and HB 457 in that includes restrictions on appropriations from the TOPS Fund to the amount of the settlement proceeds and earnings of the trust as recognized by the Revenue Estimating Conference.
House Amendments include renewal of a 4 cent cigarette tax and dedication of the proceeds to the Health Excellence Fund within the Millennium Trust.


Mr. Eldredge stated that SB 52 and 53 have made it through the Senate and the House and is currently pending Senate concurrence.  
SB 92 – Jackson

TOPS FUNDING: Constitutional Amendment.  Beginning fiscal year 2011-2012, Treasurer credits the Health Excellence Fund with 100% of Settlement Agreement (tobacco) proceeds and 1/3 of all investment earnings on the investment of the Millennium Trust and credits the TOPS Fund with 1/3 of all investment earnings on the investment of the Millennium Trust.  Also requires the Treasurer to credit the Health Excellence Fund with proceeds received between April 1, 2011, and the effective date of the amendment.
SB 151 – Jackson

TOPS FUNDING: Bill contingent on passage of SB 92.  Beginning fiscal year 2011-2012, Treasurer credits the Health Excellence Fund with 100% of Settlement Agreement (tobacco) proceeds and 1/3 of all investment earning on the investment of the Millennium Trust and credits the TOPS Fund with 1/3 of all investment earnings on the investment of the Millennium Trust.  Also requires the Treasurer to credit the Health Excellence Fund with proceeds received between April 1, 2011, and the effective date of the amendment.


Mr. Eldredge stated both SB 92 and 151 have been assigned to Senate Finance.

Mr. Eldredge discussed bills that could tangentially have an impact on TOPS.  He stated HB 526 authorized Community and Technical Colleges to raise their tuition.  Mr. Eldredge stated the Community Colleges can raise their tuition to an amount not to exceed the highest cost Community College.  The Technical Colleges can increase their mandatory fees and tuition up to $2000 per year but must be implemented over a period of three years.  

Mr. Eldredge stated that HB 628 is in the final stages in the Senate Floor and subject to call.  This bill will allow a tuition increase at the Louisiana State University Health Science Center.  


Mr. Eldredge stated HB 549, GRAD Act II, is pending concurrence.

Mr. Long commented that Higher Education faired very well during this legislative session.  He stated the Legislature and Administration made a concerted effort to protect Higher Education from what could have been a major disaster.  



Ms. Amrhein gave a special presentation regarding future funding of guaranty agencies’ functions due to the Federal Family Education Loan Program (FFELP) ceasing on June 30, 2010.

Dr. Gargano asked about the role, scope and mission of LOSFA.  He stated from what he is seeing, LOSFA has been charged with more outreach.  Dr. Gargano asked where the Board of Elementary and Secondary Education (BESE) is in the overall scheme?  He stated that in his opinion, BESE is not doing their job.  He explained that all of the data indicates little improvement in the K-12 public education system and until BESE decides to “get on board”, LOSFA will become the marketing and outreach agency for the state.     


Ms. Amrhein stated that the agency welcomes partnerships in efforts to prepare students for college.  She stated that financial literacy, debt management, college funding and finance is the responsibility of the agency.

Mr. Lafleur stated that BESE has progressed with the accountability system and strives to improve the education for the students of Louisiana.  He stated that he will take the comments and concerns expressed during this meeting to the BESE board.


Ms. Amrhein asked for direction from the Commission regarding the earlier discussion on the Voluntary Flexible Agreement (VFA) proposals which are due August 1, 2011.  Mr. Lavigne stated that the proposals which include either entering into an agreement with a consortium of agencies with similar structure or with a Not-for-Profit guaranty agency and other “family” guarantors are viable options.  He noted the Commission continues to encourage working with other state agencies to produce revenue for the state and benefit all agencies involved.  


Ms. Amrhein stated that it is unlikely that the VFAs will be approved as submitted to the Department of Education; however, submission of the proposals will open the door to negotiations.  Mr. Lavigne asked that the Commission remain informed.   

Under New Business, it was proposed that the Commission consider and act upon  requests for exception to the TOPS regulatory provisions that require students to enroll full-time, to remain continuously enrolled, and to earn at least 24 credit hours during the academic year.  Staff recommended approval of requests submitted by Morgan (1548), Danyeil (0386) and Krystal (0072). There were no recommendations for denial.  Mr. Long made a motion to approve.  Mr. Sibille seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.


Mr. Bell asked if the requests submitted for approval are consistent with what has been done in the past?  Ms. Amrhein stated that they are consistent with past requests.

It was proposed that the Commission consider approval of the Internal Audit Plan for FY 2011-2012.  Mr. Deloch, Audit Manager, explained there are five risk factors used in making a decision as to which area to audit and that the divisions with the highest risk are selected for audit.  He stated the following agency divisions were selected based on their risk scores:  Loan Administration will be reviewed on employees’ access and reporting on the National Student Loan Data System; Legal Division will be reviewed on bankruptcy processing; Fiscal Division will be reviewed on vendors added or deleted on the system; Scholarship and Grants will be reviewed on the servicing of TOPS Teacher awards; and Information Technology Division will be reviewed on the Disaster Recovery Plan.  Mr. Deloch stated an audit of the Fiscal Division ED FORM 2000 has been planned at Management’s request.  Mr. Bell made a motion to approve.  Mr. Lafleur seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.  
Mr. Bell asked if the internal audit reports are sent to the Legislative Auditor’s office?  Mr. Deloch stated the reports are sent to management and the Commission.  They are not sent directly to the Legislative Auditor’s office; however, the Legislative Auditor audits the agency each year and reviews the internal reports.  Mr. Lavigne noted the Legislative Audit reports have been excellent in recent years.

It was proposed that the Commission consider amending the Scholarship and Grant Program Rules to effect changes made to the Early Start Program framework by the Board of Regents.  Mr. Lavigne explained that previously upon the Board of Regents recommendation, the credit hour reimbursement to technical colleges was reduced from $100 per credit hour to $50 per credit hour.  Mr. Lavigne stated the Board of Regents recommends reversing the previous action and beginning with the fall term of 2011, returning to the $100 per credit hour reimbursement to the technical colleges up to three credit hours per semester.  Mr. Murphy made a motion to approve.  Mr. Sibille seconded the motion and it passed unanimously. 

Dr. Gargano stated he feels the restrictions related to remedial courses are a disservice to students who are required to take remedial courses and; therefore, are not eligibile to participate in regular college courses through Early Start.  Dr. Gargano stated that he believes that a student may require remedial education in certain subjects; however, capable of completing college level work in another subject.  Why should that student be penalized?

Ms. Amrhein explained there were discussions on this issue with the Board of Regents.  She stated Regents decided this was a way to curb costs.  

Dr. Boutte’ noted another factor was the underutilization of developmental courses in Early Start.  She explained that Regents determined students would otherwise choose to take a course in another area to avoid taking remedial courses.  This requirement should eliminate this option.  She explained that remedial courses are limited to seniors.

Mr. Gachassin asked for clarification on the Early Start Program and how it relates to the technical colleges.  Dr. Boutte’ explained the intent of the program is to complete remedial education in high school.  Dr. Boutte’ stated the data shows trends that students were not availing themselves of the opportunity but avoiding it.  


Mr. Gachassin asked if this will affect the graduation rate?  Dr. Boutte’ stated these are high school students not college students; therefore, will not affect the graduation rate.  

Mr. Eldredge noted that the House concurred in the Senate amendments to HB 1 with a vote of 101 to 0.  There will be no conference committees.  

 
There being no further business, Mr. Lafleur made a motion to adjourn at 12:13 p.m.  Dr. Gargano seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
APPROVED:







F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.






Chairman 
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